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Lord Hague, Secretary of State, Ladies and Gentlemen, good morning and a very
welcome if I may to a conference that carries my name, or at least the
authority of my office. It’s great to have you here at RUSI, particularly
those who are back for the second year, after our conference last year.

Could I begin by expressing a couple of words of thanks to Lord Hague for
anchoring this event as RUSI Chairman, and of course our new Secretary of
State for your powerful and compelling introduction to our conference. To Dr
Karin Von Hippel, the Director General, and all of the team here at RUSI
who’ve done so much to facilitate this event; it’s a long day, it’s a full
day, and I hope you enjoy it. I’d like to thank in advance and I hope in
anticipation of delivery, the excellent range of speakers and panel
moderators we have here today. We have deliberately selected issues and
selected speakers to broaden and diversify what we’re looking at here at this
conference today, broadening away from just having Chiefs of Navy and Navy
practitioners to those who can help shape what our view of the future is.

And once more to all of you for coming, the Conference as you can see is
healthily sold out, it’s a powerful contribution from my perspective to what
we’re doing to shape the future of the Naval Service. And it’s particularly
heartening to see those of you who have returned from the conference last
year; I hope it’s because you were stimulated by the debate then and you
wanted more.

I think that if there was any doubt as to the utility of events like these,
last year’s conference emphatically dispelled those. In the excellent
conference report, which Peter Roberts and Sidharth Kaushal put together and
I hope some of you have had a chance to see it, it concluded that analysis of
the future of Naval Warfare, and consideration of what the range of potential
futures may look like, had not perhaps been receiving the attention it
deserved.

So as the changing threat environment has made sea power a focal issue more
than it perhaps had been in recent years, it seemed right that the defence
and security community was once again concerning itself with maritime
strategy.

The output from last year’s conference has led to many strands of work within
the Royal Navy I’m pleased to say, some of which remain ongoing today. Not
least an examination of how we engage with, and tap in to, the knowledge and
expertise that’s available to us in academia, think tanks and the wider
Defence enterprise, and of course our international partners and allies to
make sure that as we look to further develop our understanding of the
changing maritime security climate, we do it with the benefit of all those
perspectives.
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And with that in mind, I’m very pleased to say that today’s conference now
sits within something of a continuum of ongoing discussion one that began
with this conference here last year, continues here today and I hope in
particular will have a powerful conversation at DSEI in Docklands this
September, where we hope to have some significant announcements about how
we’re taking the Navy’s approach to new capability and innovation forward.

The very fact that continuum has a natural annual rhythm to it makes it not
that easy to change; the date for this Conference was set before the date for
First Sea Lord supersession. So my successor, Tony Radakin, who many of you
will know, he and I sat down a number of months ago to discuss how to play
this. There was a powerful case for him being here now and not me; there was
at least an equally powerful case that if I start the conference today with a
keynote, that he finishes at the end of the day. But he’s demurred from that
with my support; he is quite rightly on that precious, what we call in the
service ‘leave between appointments’, having handed over as second sea lord a
couple of weeks ago. So he’s reading, thinking, visiting, writing his Comand
Plan; and we agreed he would take proper time to take over, to take stock and
to give his own views on all this in due course. I suspect if he takes longer
than two weeks to do it in at least one major matter, his Secretary of State
will be asking why he can’t get out onto the stump faster – [Secretary of
State] you’ve set a very high bar for the new First Sea Lord.

But suffice it to say Tony and I are equally aligned on our thinking, and I’m
very excited at the leadership he’s going to bring to the Navy; there will be
no contest for this particular ‘Iron Throne’ – he arrives in Kings Landing
without the need for an army to depose me. I knew at least some of you would
get the reference!

But back to today and you’ve heard a very powerful articulation from the
Secretary of State about the ‘what’ we’re doing in sea power, so I wanted to
underpin that with a little bit of ‘why’, as a leader into what I think much
of the rest of today will be, which is the ‘how’.

So the start point for the discussion today from my perspective is the
changing threat environment that formed a very major part of our
deliberations at this conference last year – we went into that in some
detail. And at the start of the day I would characterise how I’ve seen that
evolve as being in three key areas.

The first of those is the continual erosion we are seeing of the rules that
govern the international system – the system that has for so long provided
the basis for our security and prosperity especially through what has become
known as ‘grey zone’ activity, but we in the Ministry of Defence will perhaps
more accurately describe that as activity that sees a perpetual state of
conflict where actions are just below the threshold of traditional
conventional conflict but nevertheless pose a significant challenge. We’ve
seen that expanding even in the last year since the last RUSI conference and
more on that shortly.

Second is the diversification of potential adversaries as a growing list of
non state actors who are engaged in serious organised crime and terrorism,



which have been our focus for much of the 21st century so far are now matched
by the return of great power competition.

And then thirdly, the intensification of threats as weapons proliferation and
technological advance put ever more capable weaponry into the hands of
evermore diverse potential adversaries, and here the world of information and
cyber opens up entirely new domains in which we in the maritime must be ready
to fight and win.

Now you may say that none of those developments are unique to the maritime
domain and you’d be right; indeed the Chief of Defence Staff, General Sir
Nick Carter, was here at RUSI only a couple of months ago saying precisely
that on a much wider Defence perspective; you won’t be surprised to hear that
even with only 5 weeks to go I agree with him absolutely emphatically.

But I would also argue that the modern maritime domain perhaps presents the
most fertile of all environments as a breeding ground for this sub-threshold
activity, exploited by the full range of actors – be they criminals, be they
non state actors or be they peer competitor states, all enabled through
access to increasingly sophisticated technology as a means of pursuing their
own aims.

A couple of examples, as I mentioned just before.

In the Southern Red Sea, we are now seeing increasingly complex physical
manifestations of maritime power by the Houthi rebels, the way they target
Saudi led coalition forces at sea. And of course their discrimination does
not always enable them to just target Saudis. Their increased use of
practical but unconventional technology, such as remote controlled and
autonomous surface craft, is a particular concern to global mariners. And the
use of sea mines and other potentially lethal weapons, adjacent to such a
pivotal maritime choke point, adds further tension that could de-stabilise
what is already a long running and damaging 4 year conflict in Yemen, and
have very significant repercussions for global maritime trade.

Then look at events in the Kerch Strait last November, as Russian Naval,
Coast Guard and intelligence agencies came together to ultimately both detain
three Ukrainian Naval Vessels, and, by use of a cleverly positioned
commercial tanker under the newly completed Kerch bridge, establish a
temporary blockade and deny access through the Ukrainians’ sole entry point
to the Sea of Azov and the strategically important access to their Eastern
Ukrainian ports. Actions like those, regardless of the judgements from the
legal deliberations which are still ongoing in that latter case, I think we
can safely characterise as examples of maritime sub threshold grey zone
activity being used by one state to exert sea control to the detriment of
another. And that’s a powerful development.

And when it comes to state on state competition in the maritime domain the
issue of territorial sea disputes is particularly compelling. The University
of Dundee’s Maritime Boundaries Research Institute did a piece of work in
2015 which identified that 57% of the world’s maritime boundaries remain
unresolved.



Yet in a world of dwindling natural resources, where the significance of 12
mile territorial waters limits, and perhaps even more so 200 nautical mile
Exclusive Economic Zones through the provisions of the United Nations
Convention on the Law of the Sea, are becoming of enormous value for coastal
states’ energy, mining, fishing and telecommunications industries.

Therefore, it’s perhaps no wonder then that where disagreement exists between
states as to where these boundaries should be drawn, resolution often reaches
far beyond just legal complexity and into grey zone activity where coercion
can be used to reinforce territorial claims, and where a power imbalance
exists between bordering states, we see it most significantly.

Arguably the most regularly cited example of this is in the South China Sea
where, contrary to rulings in July 2016 by the independent arbitration
tribunal established under UNCLOS, specifically in relation to the Chinese ‘9
dash line’ and the status of both the Spratly islands and Scarborough Shoal,
China has maintained its territorial claims over that area, and the
indigenous resources in that region of course go with that. Those demands
have thus far been resisted by China’s neighbours, and whilst I don’t plan to
comment on the complex legal judgements that are still underway in the
arbitration panel for these territorial disputes, I’m pretty clear that the
relevance of the ever more capable and assertive PLA(Navy) in the region is
not lost on anyone, and is linked to those claims.

Now, there are those who would question why a territorial dispute half a
world away matters in the UK. But I would say that UNCLOS is one of those
cornerstones of international peace and security that provides a neutral
mechanism to allocate the world’s maritime resources. And if we allow UNCLOS
to be undermined in one area, wherever that area may be, whatever the case
may be, it will be weakened everywhere.

It would precipitate a world where countries feel free to ignore
international treaties which don’t suit them and then of course no agreement
is safe: international order and international security could easily begin to
break down.

That’s why a global outlook and a commitment to the rules based approach is
essential in the UK. Those two things are two of the five core values that
underpin a new strategy we have in the UK Maritime 2050.

Now you could understand the First Sea Lord releasing a strategy like that,
or at least a policy directorate within the Ministry of Defence, but as many
of you will know it’s actually a Department for Transport strategy, released
in January this year following wide cross government stakeholder input.
Maritime 2050 very succinctly explains beyond the intuitive importance of the
sea to an island nation, why it is vital for the UK to pursue a maritime
strategy.

The well established growth in seaborne trade, the changing shape and age
profile of the world’s population, the eastward geographical shift in the
global economic centre of gravity, and climate change are all trends
identified in that strategy which will shape the future of global economies



in the coming decades, and for each of these trends there are strong
arguments to justify why a maritime solution, if suitably harnessed, can
offer the UK not just economic resilience but increasingly competitive
advantage.

So whilst our country’s physical geography may give us no choice but to
embrace the incredibly complex range of challenges that are present in the
maritime domain, both in the near abroad and the further afield, the
significant opportunities are there to be capitalised upon.

And if I may, I think our country has a long and distinguished record of
doing exactly that; arguably the single factor that centuries ago secured
Britain’s place at the top of the international system came from the maritime
and, I would suggest it is still the single most important factor that keeps
us there today.

And we’re not alone in recognising the benefits of a maritime strategy
either, and by way of evidence you only need look at some of the massive
infrastructure projects affecting the sector around the world.

Look for example at the recent expansion of the Panama Canal is a reflection
of the physical growth in the size of world shipping – something that is in
turn leading to the expansion of very large port facilities around the world;
look at Gwadar in Pakistan, look at Duqm in Oman.

Notably amongst these expansions of course, China’s ‘One Belt, One Road’
strategy seeks to upgrade several facilities on the ‘Maritime Silk Road’
connecting China and Europe.

Meanwhile, in the Military sphere, the latest Russian maritime doctrine,
personally approved by President Putin in July 2017, has identified the
Atlantic as a main regional priority area, and is unequivocal when the
strategy states, and I quote: “naval activities are the highest state
priorities” and “the Navy is the main component and foundation of the global
potential of the Russian Federation”. In other words, it is through naval
operations that Russia seeks to achieve its stated objectives.

To this approach can be attributed their enduring Naval presence – the
frequency of Russian Federation Navy vessels transiting through the Atlantic
area and those sea lines of communication have now become a new baseline for
us to contend with and the continued funding of their Main Directorate for
Deep Sea Research is also a component of that strategy.

And I think we can anticipate Russia employing a combination of conventional
and non conventional methods to carry on exerting its influence in the North
Atlantic – and we have to be ready for that. Put simply, in the years to
come, Russian effort to exploit sea power in and around our own back yard
here in the UK is likely to be a constant – and something we will not be able
to ignore.

So what does all of this mean for the Royal Navy? Well, having established, I
hope the importance of a maritime strategy for the UK, one that is inherently



global in outlook and one that seeks to preserve the rules based order, the
role of sea power in supporting that strategy is I hope self evident.

And for that sea power to be effective, it needs to be able to address the
full gamut of diversifying and intensifying threats in the current and future
maritime domain, a domain that demands we are able to deliver effect on,
above and below the waves, in space and cyberspace, and also have the
capacity to do it from the sea to the land.

At one end of the scale this means being able to respond to natural disasters
almost anywhere, and the provision of humanitarian assistance that our nation
is called upon to provide. Somewhere in the middle of that scale it means
being able to deliver constabulary operations to disrupt illicit activity
upon the seas such as piracy, illegal trafficking and smuggling. And then at
the top end of the scale it means effective deterrence against peer and near
peer adversaries deterring them from actions that would threaten our
interests and potentially provoke escalation into conflict.

Of course, for any deterrence capability to be credible, well established
theory tells us that it must be capable of causing severe enough
repercussions to make action unpalatable in the eyes of your opponent, it
must be available for us to use at a time and place of our choosing, and
there must be no doubt about our will to use it if necessary.

It is the combination of these factors that drives our requirement for
capabilities that are at the absolute peak of maritime military capability.
Anything else is not credible.

So it is this range and breadth of activity, and the associated capabilities
that go with them that will enable the Royal Navy to be ready to answer the
credible sea power requirement in support of our Nation’s wider maritime
strategy. It’s the balanced fleet capable of everything from that
humanitarian assistance right up to high end warfighting, and to do it
sustainably around the world across all domains that is going to be key.

But that is no small ask, especially when faced with the significant
perennial challenges we face and we’re going to get into many of these over
the course of the day.

Firstly our people challenge, it’s long running, it’s well known to many of
you and is not unique to the Royal Navy by any means. In part of course it’s
the result of demographics affecting the external employment market, but it
is somewhat exacerbated, perhaps inevitably, by the highly technical nature
of our service and the need for people with those skills, combined with the
unique nature of life at sea which is increasingly divergent from the
expectations of modern generations who have grown up with instant access to
the internet, connection with family and friends, social media; we take time
to explain to our potential recruits how that will work for them.

And we’ve made significant strides to resolve our most pressing people
shortfalls, engineers in both the surface and submarine fleets, but this is
going to remain an enduring issue for some time to come; economy and



demography are defining that for us. Secondly the relentless pace of
technological advance has proved sometimes almost impossible to keep up with,
not least because those same procurement cycles the Secretary of State
described take too long to generate new complex warships, or update the
systems within them during our service life. Often we’ve had the chance over
the last 20 years to mitigate this delta by the capability overmatch we’ve
had over potential competitors, but as I mentioned at the start this is
something we are increasingly losing as they gain greater capability.

So this calls for innovation to identify and exploit the latest cutting edge
technology that will enable us to remain competitive, and faster acquisition
processes to get that technology from the drawing board into the hands of the
war fighter before our adversaries can access it.

And this constant requirement to improve productivity so that we make best
use of scarce public resource – something that has been driving trade offs
between efficiency and resilience, between capability and mass, between
affordability and lethality, for a long time, will continue to need to be
addressed.

Here again we are beginning to see signs of improvement, not least following
last autumn’s budget statement, although none of you will be surprised to
hear me say that our long term success will be based on a long term plan; I
could not echo the Secretary of State’s words more; we have to sustain this
forward through successive spending reviews and Strategic defence and
Security Reviews – and that’s the message from Sir John Parker’s National
Shipbuilding Strategy too.

But for all these perennial challenges, I am proud to say the Royal Navy
continues to deliver where it matters – on operations. And you will be
pleased to hear I’m not going to give you a list of them – the Secretary of
State covered the most important ones and I’m grateful to her for doing so.

But In the last 12 months since I last spoke at this conference, we have been
in every ocean in the world and operating on every continent, with some
conspicuous successes along the way.

Whether upholding UN Security Council Resolutions, providing short term
training teams across Africa, refreshing our Littoral Strike credentials in a
variety of challenging environments – we’re about to do that again in the
Baltic or restoring our carrier strike capability, they’ve all been
noticeable. Not to mention of course that remarkable achievement that we
commemorated only two weeks ago that is 50 years of unbroken continuous at
sea deterrence.

All of these challenges, all of these areas where we have continued to meet
what has been asked of us, and in many cases exceed defence planning
assumptions, have been a source of great pride to the Royal Navy it’s been my
privilege to lead.

And the very things that makes the Royal Navy unique within defence – our
ability to deliver influence and political choice through persistent stand



off presence, or ‘engagement without embroilment’ as it’s so often referred
to, will continue to see the outputs of our services asked for at sky high
levels, both within Defence across Whitehall.

And that’s a good thing. But if you set the bar high in terms of output,
you’ve got to find a sustainable way in which you can continue to deliver
that output. In support of this, we’ve established a bold vision for a Royal
Navy. We want to operate differently by the mid 2020s to be able to defend
the Nation’s interests and deliver political choice while remaining ready to
fight at sea and from the sea wherever we’re asked to do so.

We’ve already begun this transformation; the Modernising Defence Programme
powerfully enables us to do so. We absolutely recognise the need to mobilise
to confront the threats we see now; to modernise to address future threats;
and to transform the way we do business to stay cutting edge and cost
efficient.

And in that regard, I don’t by any means consider the Modernising Defence
Programme something that’s being ‘done to the Navy’, it’s very much something
we’ve embraced for the journey and go hand in hand with the rest of Defence.

And we’re absolutely clear where we want that transformation journey to take
us.

A Navy that can operate differently to maximise operational output, that
works hand in glove with industry to find new solutions that bring capability
to the warfighter faster. I would like to close if I may with this thought.
We’ve seen a number of significant anniversaries – I’ve already mentioned
CASD 50. But also the 70th anniversary of the signing of the North Atlantic
Treaty – a very significant moment in the UK Defence journey, and the
beginning of the organisation that remains the cornerstone of our Defence
Strategy to this day.

And in three weeks’ time we’re going to will commemorate the 75th anniversary
of the biggest naval and amphibious operation ever mounted – you will of
course all think of it as Operation Overlord but I like to think of Operation
Neptune, and D Day specialists will know that is the maritime component of
the operation that enabled the wider campaign on the beaches of Normandy.

From those beaches in Normandy, right through to NATO’s posture in the cold
war, right on to the conflicts we’re engaged in today, we have always been
stronger when we work with allies and partners – and that is our mantra going
forward as you heard the Secretary of State say.

And we don’t just want to play a ‘bit part’ in those alliances and
coalitions; both within the NATO framework and wider coalitions, we are
always proud to take a leading role – and that is invariably expected of us.

And now, as we look at the complex maritime security climate of the future,
whether operating as part of a UK Joint force, or an International Combined
force, The Royal Navy has that ambition to lead, to be the supported
commander, to be the framework nation.



But if we’re going to be credible in that leadership role, we need to also
lead thinking within Defence, across Government, with our allies and out into
the wider maritime enterprise – to make sure we can correctly design the
maritime force for tomorrow and correctly recruit and retain the people to
man it. And to do so in peacetime or in war.

As a service we have set out our headmark high, but as the old adage goes, no
one has the monopoly on good ideas – that’s why we have conferences like
today so that you can help us on that journey. So now is the time to test
that headmark and find out where we can improve upon it further for the next
generation.

My successor, Tony Radakin, stands ready to lead that work powerfully,
starting 5 weeks today. You will I’m sure be hearing from him soon and, as
practitioners and advocates of the maritime component as you all are here
today, and the use of the maritime as an instrument of our national power, I
know he can rely on your support.

Thank You.


